DRAFT MINUTES

Citizens Advisory Council Meeting

May 17, 2006

Chair Walter Heine convened the meeting at 11:17a.m.  The following members were in attendance:

	Walter N. Heine, Chair
	Curtis N. Kratz

	Cynthia Carrow, Vice Chair
	Richard J. Manfredi

	Scott H. Cannon
	Thaddeus Stevens

	Jolene Chinchilli
	David L. Strong

	Gail M. Conner, Esquire
	Bruce M. Tetkoskie

	Joyce A. Hatala
	Burt A. Waite

	Bernie Hoffnar
	


I.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES


Thad Stevens made a motion to approve the minutes from the April 2006 meeting; Gail Conner seconded the motion.  Cynthia Carrow noted an inaccuracy in the discussion of the Abandoned Mine Reclamation Fund.  That change was reflected in the approved minutes.

II.
CHAIR’S REPORT

Walter welcomed Bernie Hoffnar, who was appointed by the Senate to fill Ed Vogue’s vacancy.  Bernie previously served on Council from 1986-1995, and was Council chair from 1992-1994.

With Bernie’s appointment, Walter reported that Council still has three vacancies:  one from the Governor’s Office and two from the House.   Bernie suggested that perhaps Council should get more aggressive when dealing with appointments.  He added that it’s vital for Council to have a full complement of 18 members in order to effectively fulfill its charge.

Elections for Council’s representatives on the Environmental Quality Board (EQB) will be held in July.  Any members who are interested in retaining or seeking a seat should contact Burt Waite.

Walter reported that the proposal to move forward with a state-specific mercury-reduction rule was approved at this morning’s EQB meeting by a vote of 17-3.  The proposal includes a 60-day public comment period with three public hearings.  The public comment period would begin when the proposed rule is published in the Pennsylvania Bulletin.   Walter added that Council had submitted questions regarding the proposed mercury rule for DEP’s response.  The questions and responses were included in today’s meeting packet.

III.
OPEN TIME

There were no comments or questions from the audience.

IV.
DEPARTMENT REPORT


Policy Director Patrick McDonnell presented the Department report for Secretary Kathleen McGinty, who could not attend.  He updated Council on the following issues:

· EQB – As mentioned earlier, the mercury proposal was approved at this morning’s meeting.  Other proposed rulemakings approved at today’s meeting include: mine opening blasting regulations, coal mine reclamation fees and reclamation of bond forfeiture sites, and redesignation of Gallows Run in Bucks County.   Patrick said that proposed regulatory changes to the Water Resources Planning Act would likely be on EQB’s July agenda.

· I-99 – A public meeting was held this week to discuss the pyritic rock material that must be moved from the I-99 Skytop area of Centre County.  Patrick said the main question from the public is why the material must be moved.  He said DEP regulations do not allow acidic discharges into high-quality waters if there are other options.  In this case, the option is to move the material.

· Office of Pollution Prevention – Patrick assured Council that the former Office of Pollution Prevention is still carrying out its charges.  Renamed “Pollution Prevention/Energy Efficiency,” it is housed within the Office of Energy and Technology Development.  Some of its initiatives include:  Stay Warm PA Program; Pollution Prevention Roundtables; technical assistance for small businesses, local governments and industries; Green Hotel agreement; and tools to help state agencies buy “green.”  Patrick added that there is also pollution prevention information and assistance through other DEP programs, e.g. the Mercury Automobile Switch Removal Program.

· Mercury – The Senate Environmental Resources and Energy Committee has scheduled a third public hearing on drafting mercury reduction legislation for May 24.  DEP Secretary McGinty will be recalled at this hearing.  [NOTE:  The May 24 hearing has been rescheduled to Tuesday, June 6.]
· Budget – Recent developments have made the budget picture a little murkier, e.g., property tax legislation has stalled and Senate Floor Leader Brightbill and President Pro Tempore Jubelirer lost their primary elections.  Patrick said stay tuned, next month is going to be interesting.

· Stormwater Ordinance and Manual – DEP is currently accepting public comment on both its proposed Stormwater Best Management Practices Manual and its draft Model Stormwater Ordinance.  Comments will be accepted until June 14 for the manual and June 16 for the ordinance.  A public meeting to discuss both proposals will be held Thursday, June 1, at the DEP Southeast Regional Office.  There will be two sessions: 1- 4 p.m. and 6 - 9 p.m. 

Patrick opened the floor up for questions.

Burt asked for clarification on whether nutrient trading was actually occurring now.  Patrick said DEP is working with people who have tradable credits and linking them with people who need the credits.  There is no credit trading “bank” established yet.  Thad asked if the trades so far have involved point or non-point sources.  Patrick wasn’t sure.  Sue commented that she was aware of a broker group for farmers.

Jolene wondered how trading can be occurring when the trading ratios and baselines have not been resolved.  She’s uncomfortable with the fact that the public can’t monitor any trading activity.  Walter agreed.  At last month’s PSATS (PA State Association of Township Supervisors) meeting, Walter said everyone was shocked when the DEP speaker announced that trading was already occurring.

Gail commented that it was her understanding an “interim final rule,” such as the one for nutrient trading, was considered a practice period.  In other words, trading (case-by-case, not for the general public) would occur to test the program before it’s finalized.  Patrick said Gail was accurate in her comments.  DEP is facilitating individual trades to see how the program will work.

Cynthia asked about the legislative action calling for a moratorium on further action regarding nutrient trading.  Patrick said the moratorium was for implementing updated limits on permits for sewage treatment plants.

Bernie commented that the Bedford County Conservation District was recently notified by DEP that they would be responsible for quantifying credits for trading.  He said the district is uncomfortable with this responsibility.  Sue added that grants are being made available to conservation districts that will be assisting with the nutrient trading program.

Bruce asked if trades could be revoked or amended after the interim period?  Patrick said the pilot trades would be used to inform the administrative management of trading, such as how to process a credit.

Jolene recommended that trades be made more transparent to the public.

Curtis asked if the nutrient trading process would really clean the water.  Patrick explained that trading is just a tool to meet the goals of the Chesapeake Bay Tributary Strategy.  By itself, trading is not expected to do the job, but will be used to help meet limits of the strategy.

One of the participants at a recent trading meeting in DEP’s Northcentral Office told Thad that no one has set a price for nitrogen, but the range is $5 - $50.

Joyce had several questions.  What is the time limit to determine success?  How do we know it’s working?  What are the measurements for knowing whether it’s working?   Patrick said all the trading data would be plugged into the Chesapeake Bay model.

Scott commented that nutrient trading is all about money.   He said there’s nothing to measure.  He also doesn’t think DEP will meet the 2010 deadline.

At last month’s meeting, Patrick said that proposed changes to Act 537 (Sewage Facilities Act) would not be ready for a while.  Bernie asked Patrick if he could be more specific.  Patrick said it’s very hard to pinpoint a timeframe.  He said it’s a very complicated issue and many parties are involved.  There have been many discussions within the Department, mainly focusing on what direction to take.  As of today’s date, there is no draft and DEP has only had conceptual discussions with the Sewage Advisory Committee.

Bernie asked about Growing Greener money for operation/maintenance of existing projects.  Patrick said there has been some discussion about using Growing Greener II money for this.  Bernie would like Patrick to relay this question to the Secretary.

Getting back to Act 537, Richard said this issue used to be a high priority for DEP, but now it’s slipping.  Patrick said Act 537 is the most complicated of all DEP’s regulations.  Richard said the act is the centerpiece of all land-use issues, and stressed that DEP should tackle it soon.  He asked if DEP could send a guidance memo to municipalities to explain the implications of the stormwater ordinance.  Patrick emphasized that it’s a model ordinance.  He will relay Richard’s request to the program.

Joyce said if it’s not a requirement and only encouraged, most municipalities won’t think about it.  Richard said the Department should define and explain the difference between what is required vs. encouraged.

Scott said he’s concerned about policy becoming law.  Patrick said there’s a lot of confusion on this issue, and the ordinance forced people to look at it in-depth.  Scott said most people don’t know the difference between an ordinance and a policy.  Everyone, including DEP’s regional office staff, have different definitions and interpretations.  Patrick offered to discuss this issue with the regional offices.  If there is a misunderstanding, DEP should deal with it.

DEP’s rolling regulatory agenda is now posted on the Public Participation page of the Department’s website and is updated weekly.  When programs revise their regulations, Patrick said they must consider the following:

· The Secretary’s priorities:  sustainable energy production and use; watershed protection; community revitalization and development; mine safety; and fiscal responsibility.

· Clear and understandable language, e.g., regarding application requirements, approvals and denials.

· DEP’s compliance/enforcement policies.

· Permit streamlining.

· Professional certifications, e.g.., legal definitions and requirements; what’s a professional practice and, therefore, requires professional approval, etc.

· Adequate bonding requirements.

Bruce commented that it’s important for the central and regional offices to be on the same page concerning permit streamlining.  He also added that he had attended a clean energy conference in State College in March and was surprised at the lack of DEP representation.

Bernie said DEP was also not represented at a recent green school building summit in Altoona.

 V.
CONSERVATION AND NATURAL RESOURCES ADVISORY COUNCIL

            (CNRAC) REPORT

Kurt Leitholf welcomed Bernie to CAC.  He then discussed the Department of Conservation and Natural Resources’ (DCNR) priorities for the current year:

· Private forestlands stewardship – DCNR is re-evaluating its role with resource assistance to private forest landowners.

· Conservation Landscape Initiatives (CLI) – Each initiative (such as PA Wilds) will require technical and resource assistance from staff from various bureaus within DCNR to assist with the development and promotion of environmental protection, land conservation, tourism, etc.

· Park Resources Management Plans – Each state park has its own plan.  CNRAC has encouraged DCNR to include other components in the plan, e.g., lake management plans, etc.  They are also promoting greater use and integration of GIS opportunities in park planning and management. 

· Get Outdoors PA Program – DCNR is looking to attract new visitors to state parks by providing opportunities to learn new recreational activities such as kayaking, fly-fishing, etc., for a fee, provided by outside partners.

· Grants – DCNR is evaluating the effectiveness of its grant programs.  CNRAC is embarking on a process to begin review of the Rivers Conservation Grants Program, in hopes of assisting the Department with this grants review process.

· Land conservation – CNRAC has urged DCNR to specify requirements for land acquisition, and then self-evaluate and measure the effectiveness of their land conservation program.

In response to a question from Joyce, Kurt said the land conservation grants are part of the current grant cycles.

Bernie asked if there was a coordination of efforts between DCNR and school districts.  Kurt said DCNR does work with school districts, and that they both recognize the need to promote and encourage outside activities for children.

VI
ALTERNATIVE ENERGY PORTFOLIO REGULATIONS AND RATE CAPS

Eric Thumma, director of the Bureau of Energy, Innovations and Technology Deployment, gave an overview of energy issues:

· Rate Caps – The expiration dates for retail rate caps across the state started on 12/31/04 (Duquesne) and continue through 12/31/10 (PECO).   The caps have shielded customers from the impacts of rising fuel prices and market-based prices.  From 2000 to 2005, wholesale prices rose from 2.81 cents to 5.81 cents per kilowatt-hour.  When the rate caps expired for Duquesne customers in Pike County, the electricity costs increased 72 percent (approximately 14 cents per KWH).    Eric listed several policy measures to address the rate cap removals:

· Diversify resources.

· Reduce hours for price setting.

· Reduce demand during peak use.

· Encourage alternative energy

· Portfolio Standard – (1) highest price sets cost, (2) environmental controls won’t affect costs and (3) price-setting units are gas.

· “Alternative” Energy Portfolio Standard (AEPS) – The reasons Pennsylvania developed an AEPS are:

· Fuel diversity/energy security – About 90% of Pennsylvania’s electricity is generated by two sources:  coal and nuclear.  An AEPS will reduce the potential need for imported liquefied natural gas.

· Economic development benefits- Promote resources indigenous to Pennsylvania

· Environmental Benefits – Reduce criteria pollutants and greenhouse gas.

Joyce mentioned that the option for landfills to capture methane gas runs out in 2007.  She feels it should be extended.  Eric said legislation has been introduced to create a permanent extension.

Scott asked if the AEPS would include solar.  Eric said the target date is 2021, but that might not be met if technology costs don’t decrease.  Gail discussed solar programs on the West Coast, and asked about combining solar with wastewater for net benefit and piggyback with the Clean Water Act.

Bernie and Dave asked about financial assistance for individual solar panels.  Eric said there is a $10 million solicitation proposal for smaller projects.

Eric said that 22 states have portfolio standards.  Programs, such as Pennsylvania’s with standardized rules for net metering, will reach across state lines.  There is a joint effort by DCNR, the PA Fish and Boat Commission and the U.S. Wildlife Service to study the impact of wind units on bats and birds.

Scott feels that most people stay away from solar energy because of lack of knowledge.  He asked if DEP has thought about educating people on this issue.  Eric said the Department would consider this.  Joyce said the same approach used for recycling (ad spots, public education, etc.) should be done for energy.

VII.
2006 REGIONAL MEETING

Sue reiterated the dates for next month’s regional meeting because there was a misunderstanding among some members.  The meeting will be in Indiana on Monday, June 26 through Wednesday, June 28.  The location for overnight accommodations and the public meetings has been changed to the Best Western University Inn, 1545 Wayne Avenue, Indiana.

Our Monday night demonstration of the Cruse Digital Scanner at the Indiana University of PA might be expanded to include other guests, such as local officials and state legislators.

Sue went over the site visits included on the draft itinerary in the meeting packet.  She mentioned that an active gas well drilling would be added later.

In response to a question from Bernie, Sue said the broad issues for this year’s regional meeting are expected to be acid mine remediation and energy (methane, oil and gas, manure digester).

VIII.
COMMITTEE REPORTS
Administrative Oversight (Chair: Richard Manfredi) – Mike Sherman, Deputy Secretary for Field Operations, will address the committee at its July meeting.

Air (Chair: Margaret Urban) – A conference call is scheduled for June 9 to discuss proposed amendments to PA’s Clean Vehicles Program.  The Air Quality Technical Assistance Committee will be discussing this issue at their meeting on June 8.

Environmental Standards (Chair: David Strong) – The Solid Waste Advisory Committee met on May 12 and discussed proposed changes to the hazardous, municipal and residual waste regulations.  Dave said he is not making much progress on obtaining information from DEP on the general permit for sludge and papermill coproduct.  
Public Participation and Outreach (Chair: Cynthia Carrow) – Update of the state Conservation Directory is on hold due to software problems.  DEP’s information technology staff is working to fix it.  

Integrated Projects (Chair: Jolene Chinchilli) – Jolene contacted Dr. Doug Lipton, an economist with the Maryland Sea Grant College and vice-chair of the Chesapeake Bay Program’s Scientific and Technical Advisory Committee, and invited him to discuss nutrient trading with Council.  Although he’s pro-trading, he has advised states to go slow when developing nutrient trading policies.  He told Jolene that the questions being raised by Council have also been raised nationally.  Dr. Lipton could not make today’s meeting, but may be available in July.  If he can’t, Jolene suggested that Council send him our questions and comments and he could respond.

Water (Chair: Burt Waite) – The public comment period for the stormwater ordinance ends on June 16.  Burt said he was very pleased with the amount of information provided by Patrick in the Department’s report.

Bernie volunteered to serve on the following committees:  Integrated Projects, Public Participation and Outreach, and Water.

IX.
DEPARTMENT AND PRIORITIES REPORT
Sue referred the members to the current Priorities Report.  She also directed their attention to the Department Report, which included DEP’s response to Council’s questions regarding risk assessment and nutrient trading.

Walter asked about the status of Title IV legislation.  Cynthia said Sen. Santorum introduced S.2616 in April.  Sen. Specter was one of the co-sponsors.  It might be added to the pension bill and move quickly.  The bill calls for reauthorization of  Title IV and mandatory spending.  The allocation of money to the states and the distribution of the ending balance still need to be ironed out.  Cynthia suggested that Council request a table of allocations and distribution of the fund balance.

Bernie asked for the position of others on this issue.  Cynthia said the state house and senate support reauthorization; the Governor does also, but wants a fee reduction.  She has not heard any opposition from the Pennsylvania delegation.  She added that 16 counties have passed resolutions regarding reauthorization and she will provide those to Council.  She did not know if the Pennsylvania Coal Association had taken a position.

Walter said the same fees have been charged since 1977 (15 cents for deep mining and 35 cent for surface mining), and he doesn’t understand why the federal government wants to reduce them.  Cynthia said the fee reduction is an olive branch to Wyoming to support the bill.

X.
NEW BUSINESS
Bernie said he would like Council to direct their attention to three issues:

· Growing Greener matching fund and cash match.

· Operation/maintenance for completed Growing Greener-funded projects (request a balance sheet to see where the money is going).

· Rural sewage system problems (working with municipalities)

-
-
-

Curtis made a motion to adjourn the meeting, and Scott seconded the motion.  Walter adjourned the meeting at 2:25 p.m.

Notice of the May meeting was published in a newspaper of general circulation in Dauphin County and mailed to individuals and offices in compliance with the Sunshine Act (1986-84).  These minutes constitute the official record of the Citizens Advisory Council meeting; no official transcript is prepared.

PAGE  
8

